APPENDIX D

CARLISLE PARISH COUNCILS ASSOCIATION

Minutes of a joint meeting between the Association and the Executive of the Carlisle City Council held on Monday 12th July 2004 in the Victory Hall, Dalston.

1. Apologies for absence
Mrs E Auld, Dalston PC, Mrs A Scamman, Voluntary Action Cumbria and Mrs N Mitchell, Kirkandrews-on-Esk PC.

2. Present

The Chairman Cllr J Holland, Cllr M Mitchelson, Leader, Carlisle City Council  and all those signatories to the attached attendance register.

3. Minutes of the last meeting

Minutes of the last joint meeting held on11th December 2003 (previously circulated) were received.

4. Matters arising

· Greater use of e-mail technology – Mr Moth reported that initial discussions had highlighted a number of problems and statutory/legal issues. There will be a further attempt to find solutions in consultation with parish councils.

· Housing – Mr R Spiers, Head of Environmental Protection Services reported that money had now been identified from second home Council Tax income to fund a post to undertake a housing needs review in the rural, as well as urban areas.

5. Future relations between the City Council and Parish Councils

Cllr Mitchelson confirmed that following the recent elections there was no change in the membership or portfolio holding of members of the City Council Executive. He reaffirmed the commitment of the City Council to strengthening relations with Parish Councils particularly through the Corporate Plan priorities. He invited Ms Karen Hook (Head of Strategic and Performance Services) to expand on Corporate Plan priorities for the coming year.

Ms Hook said that recent performance inspections had highlighted the need for greater clarity about the Council’s priorities. There were now 21 aims with measurable objectives and 4 strategic areas for development of services, viz regional status, Infrastructure, reducing deprivation and strengthening core services. She said that there were now specific action plans to take the priorities forward.

Referring to the strategic areas and rural opportunities, Ms Hook said that the Council would promote tourism and the perception of the District as a good place to live and work. In regard to infrastructure a 99% Broadband coverage was envisaged whilst the councils sought a housing mix that would support economic development. Similarly travel and travel concession schemes would be tasked. Finally Ms Hook confirmed that details of the Corporate Plan would be available to Parish Councils via the Council’s Web site and a hard copy would soon be sent to local councils.

6. Route designation – A69 and A680

County Councillor Kevan Wilkinson presented an update in response to issues raised at the last meeting.

By way of background Cllr Wilkinson said that the Highways Agency was responsible for the A69 and the County Council was responsible for the A689. In the mid 1980’s the idea of a Warwick Bridge by-pass had been dropped by the Highways Agency. The County Council was however anxious to see an east /west traffic routing plan for Carlisle and the Council had looked at accepting responsibility for the A69.

During 2001 the County Council had looked at three options -

1. Traffic diverting to the A689 with a half motorway junction being created at Linstock.

2. Traffic diverting to the A689 with a weight limit on the A69

3. A Warwick Bridge by-pass

The Highways agency was against option 1, the enforcement of a weight limit in option 2 was not possible and there were problems with weight tolerance on the bridge at Ruleholme on the A689. 

Cllr Wilkinson said that the A69 was the subject of a private finance review and the latest improvement strategy for the A69 did not include any radical change.

Concluding, Cllr Wilkinson said that the North West Development Agency was about to propose planning guidance/criteria, without projects at this stage. This would be the subject of public consultation in the autumn. The County Council was using the review of its Local Transport Plan (2) to include proposals for the A69 and A689 but the Highways Agency seemed to be against it. 

7. Regional Government update

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive said that consultation on the powers of Regional Assemblies was underway. Parish Councils could send comments to the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister (ODPM), Eland House, Bressenden Place, London, SW1E 5DU.

Mr Stybelski said that a postal vote would take place on 4th November 2004. Two questions would be asked – one in regard to the Regional Assembly and the other in regard to the choice of unitary authority. There would be no requirement this time for a witness signature on voting papers. Councils were not permitted to lobby for a favoured option. Any public meeting held on the subject had to observe very strict ‘fairness’ rules. 

Cllrs Bloxham and Earp said that it was not generally known that the vote would be determined by a majority of the combined populations of Cumbria and Lancashire.

8. Consulatation Strategy – City Council Budget

Ms Hook said that the City Council intended to stimulate meaningful debate on next year’s budget. Problems could arise however with late notice of Government spending intentions. The Autumn would see a mix of ways being used to consult widely.

Mr D Steele (Treasury and Insurance Manager, Financial Services Business Unit), presented a paper on Precept notifications, Council Tax and Parish Grants for 2005/06 that will be circulated to all Parish Councils. Notification of precepts for 2005/06 was required by 3rd December 2004. Some Parishes had asked about concurrent grants for next year. The paper identified estimated 2005/06 grants for each Parish as based on the current distribution formula.

9. Local Plan 

Mr C Hardman (Local Plans and Conservation Officer) confirmed dispatch of the proposed Local Plan to parish councils for comment by 13th August. He highlighted several issues for rural areas:

Employment –    The allocation of land at Longtown

· The concept of live/work properties to develop employment in

     rural areas

Housing        -    The overall supply of houses would be reduced

· Settlement boundaries had been identified

· Housing allocation had been reduced from 80 to 27

Mr Hardman urged local councils to examine the plan and submit comments. He emphasised that the deadline of 13th August could not be changed.

Mr Eales, commenting on housing targets, said that compared with baseline targets there was an excess of 120 planning permissions for new build between 2002 and 2006. The Interim Housing statement last year had been an attempt to reduce the number of permissions but that target had not been met.

A proposal being considered soon would recommend a moratorium on permissions for the next two years. There would also be a review of permissions awaiting approval in the planning office.

Exceptions might include:

· affordable housing on exceptional sites, 

· agricultural worker dwellings, 

· live/work properties

· some buildings on the ‘at risk’ register.

In answer to questions Mr Eales said that:

· the moratorium would be reviewed each year

· the review of housing need would go ahead as it would assist the assessment of demand post 2006 and would better help parish planning.

Mr Spiers emphasised the real help of the housing needs survey in accurately identifying need to the Housing Association. 

Cllr P Dalton (DalstonPC) advocated looking at shared ownership schemes with registered social landlords and stated that it was imperative for the housing needs survey to take place.

Mr Hardman confirmed in answer to a question from Cllr C Nicholson (Stanwix Rural) that the Local Plan would be shared with any successor authority.

10. Carlisle as a ‘Learning City’

Ms Maggie Mooney (Executive Director) said that the City Council was keen to join partners in education to concentrate on a single ‘learning city’ priority. Links with the national learning city network would make for the exchange of good practice. A learning plan would be produced to be progressed in five different areas where partners would be able to contribute to long term objectives, ie:-

· Education and Formal Learning;

· Skills and Business Learning;

· Community and Informal Learning;

· Environmental Learning;

· Health and Lifestyle Learning;

For parish councils this could mean the development of distance, outreach and community learning. It was hoped that the initiative would be funded from European sources.

11. Rural Strategy Action Plan

Mrs C Rankin (Rural Support Officer) presented a review of the action plan and tables for the coming year.  All Parish Councils were asked for their comments (to be sent to Mrs Rankin) by the end of August 2004.  Councillor Earp congratulated Mrs Rankin on the attachment of a glossary to the document.

She confirmed that creation of the Rural Office was still delayed because of accommodation problems in the Civic Centre. The role of the new office would be to encourage parish councils and other rural groups to use the office as a meeting place and resource centre to solve local issues.

12. Heritage Grants

Mr Moth reminded parishes that a variety of funds were available for heritage projects. Cllr R Knapton said that Mrs Susannah England was willing to address the meeting on the opportunities for grants of up to £50,000 from the Lottery Heritage Fund. He said that Carlisle District had the lowest take up of Heritage fund grants in the County.

Mr Moth said that one suggestion for the use of funds could be the restoration of the cast iron fingerposts throughout the District. Several members commented that their Councils had already sought other grants for this work. Mr Moth and Mrs Rankin will liaise on the matter and consult with parish councils.

13. Data Protection Act 1998 - Regulations 

Ms Hook said that deadlines were fast approaching for everyone to comply with the Act. Parishes were required to notify the processing of personal data about anyone. The Freedom of Information Act 2000 had been extended to include personal information and be part of the published scheme. Ms Hook said she would issue a guidance note soon.

14. Audit Commission – Annual Timetable
Mr Moth said that several parish councils had difficulty in meeting the Commission’s deadlines and had met with a poor response when raising the matter. Parishes were asked to let him know of any problems and he would raise the matter on a collective basis with the Commission.

15. Code of Conduct – training for new Clerks and Chairmen
The Head of Legal and Democratic Services had written to the Association recently to remind new clerks and chairman of the need for training in regard to their Code of Conduct responsibilities. Details would be circulated soon of training arrangements.

16. Clerk vacancies

Cllr Holland said that the following Parish Councils required clerks because of resignation or retirement:

Farlam

Hayton (August)

Hethersgill

Irthington

Stanwix Rural (September)

Waterhead

Wetheral (August)

She suggested that if Councils had difficulty filling the posts they might wish to consider sharing a clerk with another Council to increase the potential for recruitment of suitable candidates. A recruitment pack was available for the CALC office

17. Next Meeting

Cllr Holland thanked everyone for attending and closed the meeting at 8.30pm.

The next meeting of the Association will be on 27th September 2004 (AGM) and the next Joint meeting will be on 6th December 2004 (City Council will host).
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